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FSA County Committee 
Elections Close Dec. 7 
Farmers and Ranchers Have a Voice in Local 
Farm Program Decisions 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds 
producers that 2015 FSA County Committee 
election ballots must be returned to local FSA 
offices by Dec. 7, 2015. 

Nearly 7,700 FSA County Committee members 
serve FSA offices nationwide. Each committee has 
three to 11 elected members who serve three-year 
terms of office. One-third of county committee 
seats are up for election each year. County 
committee members apply their knowledge and 
judgment to help FSA make important decisions 
on its commodity support programs; conservation 
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Please contact your local 
FSA Office for questions 
specific to your operation 
or county.  

programs; indemnity and disaster programs; 
emergency programs and eligibility. 

Producers must participate or cooperate in an FSA 
program to be eligible to vote in the county 
committee election. Approximately 1.9 million 
producers are currently eligible to vote.  Farmers 
and ranchers who supervise and conduct the 
farming operations of an entire farm, but are not of 
legal voting age, also may be eligible to vote.  

Farmers and ranchers will begin receiving their 
ballots the week of Nov. 9. Ballots include the 
names of candidates running for the local 
committee election. FSA has modified the ballot, 
making it more easily identifiable and less likely to 
be overlooked. Voters who do not receive ballots 
in the coming week can pick one up at their local 
FSA office. Ballots returned by mail must be 
postmarked no later than Dec. 7, 2015. Newly 
elected committee members and their alternates 
will take office Jan. 1, 2016. 

For more information, visit the FSA website at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/elections.  You may also 
contact your local USDA Service Center or FSA 
office.  Visit http://offices.usda.gov to find an FSA 
office near you. 

 

Farmers to Receive 
Documentation of USDA 
Services 
Local Offices Issue Receipts for Services Provided 

Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds agricultural 
producers that FSA provides a receipt to 
customers who request or receive assistance or 
information on FSA programs. 

As part of FSA’s mission to provide enhanced 
customer service, producers who visit FSA will 
receive documentation of services requested and 
provided. From December through June, FSA 
issued more than 327,000 electronic receipts. 

The 2014 Farm Bill requires a receipt to be issued 
for any agricultural program assistance requested 
from FSA, the National Resources Conservation 
Service (NRCS) and Rural Development (RD). 
Receipts include the date, summary of the visit 
and any agricultural information, program and/or 
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loan assistance provided to an individual or entity.  

In some cases, a form or document – such as a 
completed and signed program enrollment form –
serve as the customer receipt instead of a printed 
or electronic receipt. A service is any information, 
program or loan assistance provided whether 
through a visit, email, fax or letter.  

To learn more about FSA, visit www.fsa.usda.gov 
or to find your local USDA office, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov . 

 

 

USDA to Provide Agricultural Credit Training, Expand 
Opportunities for Farmer Veterans and Beginning Farmers 
USDA announced a partnership with the Farmer Veteran Coalition (FVC) to conduct agricultural 
credit training sessions in the Midwest for military veterans and beginning farmers and ranchers. 
States under consideration to host the workshops include Iowa, Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, 
Minnesota, Missouri, and Nebraska.   

These workshops will provide individuals interested in farming as a career, including military 
veterans, with methods to improve business planning and financial skills, and improve 
understanding of the risk management tools that can help small farm operations. 

Other partners include Niman Ranch a community network of more than 700 independent family 
farmers and ranchers, and the Farm Credit Council and the Farm Credit System, which provides 
loans, leases and financial services to farmers, ranchers and rural businesses across the United 
States. The workshops will also include assistance with credit applications and introductions to local 
or regional food markets. 

To learn more about veterans in agriculture, visit www.usda.gov/veterans. Visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans or your local Farm Service Agency (FSA) office to learn more about 
FSA's farm loan programs. To find your local FSA office, visit http://offices.usda.gov.  More 
information also is available from the Farmer Veteran Coalition at www.farmvetco.org. 

 

Secretary Vilsack Announces Additional 800,000 Acres 
Dedicated to Conservation Reserve Program for Wildlife 
Habitat and Wetlands  
Secretary Hails Program’s 30th Anniversary, Announces General Signup Period 

Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that an additional 800,000 acres of highly 
environmentally sensitive land may be enrolled in Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) under 
certain wetland and wildlife initiatives that provide multiple benefits on the same land. 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) will accept new offers to participate in CRP under a 
general signup to be held Dec. 1, 2015, through Feb. 26, 2016. Eligible existing program 
participants with contracts expiring Sept. 30, 2015, will be granted an option for one-year 
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extensions. Farmers and ranchers interested in removing sensitive land from agricultural production 
and planting grasses or trees to reduce soil erosion, improve water quality and restore wildlife 
habitat are encouraged to enroll.  

For 30 years, the Conservation Reserve Program has helped farmers and ranchers prevent more 
than 8 billion tons of soil from eroding, reduce nitrogen and phosphorous runoff relative to cropland 
by 95 and 85 percent respectively, and even sequester 43 million tons of greenhouse gases 
annually, equal to taking 8 million cars off the road. 

The voluntary Conservation Reserve Program allows USDA to contract with agricultural producers 
so that environmentally sensitive land is conserved.  Participants establish long-term, resource-
conserving plant species to control soil erosion, improve water quality and develop wildlife habitat. 
In return, USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) provides participants with rental payments and cost-
share assistance. Contract duration is between 10 and 15 years. 

CRP protects water quality and restores significant habitat for ducks, pheasants, turkey, quail, deer 
and other important wildlife which spurs economic development like hunting and fishing, outdoor 
recreation and tourism across rural America.  Today’s announcement allows an additional 800,000 
acres for duck nesting habitat and other wetland and wildlife habitat initiatives to be enrolled in the 
program. 

Farmers and ranchers should consider the various CRP continuous sign-up initiatives that may help 
target specific resource concerns.  Financial assistance is offered for many practices including 
conservation buffers and pollinator habitat plantings, and initiatives such as the highly erodible 
lands, bottomland hardwood tree and longleaf pine. 

Farmers and ranchers may visit their FSA county office for additional information. The 2014 Farm 
Bill authorized the enrollment of grasslands in CRP and information on grasslands enrollment will be 
available after the regulation is published later this summer. 

For more information on CRP and other FSA programs, please visit www.fsa.usda.gov.  

 

ARC, PLC and CTAP Acreage Maintenance 
Producers enrolled in Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC), Price Loss Coverage (PLC) or the Cotton 
Transition Assistance Program (CTAP) must protect all cropland and noncropland acres on the farm 
from wind and water erosion and noxious weeds. Producers who sign ARC county or individual 
contracts and PLC contracts agree to effectively control noxious weeds on the farm according to 
sound agricultural practices.  If a producer fails to take necessary actions to correct a maintenance 
problem on a farm that is enrolled in ARC, PLC or CTAP, the County Committee may elect to 
terminate the contract for the program year.   

 

Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, and Farm-
Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
The Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish producers who 
have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as blizzards and wildfires, 
not covered by other agricultural disaster assistance programs.  

Eligible livestock losses include grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster 
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Program (LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible 
adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water because of an eligible drought and 
additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for cattle tick fever.  

Eligible honeybee losses include loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, 
cost of additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather 
condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event or loss 
condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

Eligible farm-raised fish losses include death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

Producers who suffer eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses from October 1, 2015 
to September 30, 2016 must file:  

• A notice of loss the earlier of 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent or by November 
1, 2016 

• An application for payment by November 1, 2016 

The Farm Bill caps ELAP disaster funding at $20 million per federal fiscal year.  

The following ELAP Fact Sheets (by topic) are available online: 

• ELAP for Farm-Raised Fish Fact Sheet  
• ELAP for Livestock Fact Sheet 
• ELAP for Honeybees Fact Sheet 

To view these and other FSA program fact sheets, visit the FSA fact sheet web page at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/factsheets. 

 

Tree Assistance Program (TAP) Sign-up. 
Orchardists and nursery tree growers who experience losses from natural disasters during calendar 
year 2015 must submit a TAP application either 90 calendar days after the disaster event or the 
date when the loss is apparent. TAP was authorized by the Agricultural Act of 2014 as a permanent 
disaster program.  TAP provides financial assistance to qualifying orchardists and nursery tree 
growers to replant or rehabilitate eligible trees, bushes and vines damaged by natural disasters. 

Eligible tree types include trees, bushes or vines that produce an annual crop for commercial 
purposes. Nursery trees include ornamental, fruit, nut and Christmas trees that are produced for 
commercial sale. Trees used for pulp or timber are ineligible.  

To qualify for TAP, orchardists must suffer a qualifying tree, bush or vine loss in excess of 15 
percent mortality from an eligible natural disaster. The eligible trees, bushes or vines must have 
been owned when the natural disaster occurred; however, eligible growers are not required to own 
the land on which the eligible trees, bushes and vines were planted.  

If the TAP application is approved, the eligible trees, bushes and vines must be replaced within 12 
months from the date the application is approved. The cumulative total quantity of acres planted to 
trees, bushes or vines, for which a producer can receive TAP payments, cannot exceed 500 acres 
annually. 
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Direct Loans 
FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating Loans to producers who want to 
establish, maintain or strengthen their farm or ranch. FSA loan officers process, approve and 
service direct loans.  

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, fuel, farm 
chemicals, insurance and other costs including family living expenses. Operating loans can also be 
used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings and to refinance some farm-related 
debts, excluding real estate.  

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, construct 
and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements.  

The maximum loan amount for both direct farm ownership and operating loans is $300,000 and a 
down payment is not required. Repayment terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and 
the producer's ability to repay the loan. Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and 
farm ownership loans are not to exceed 40 years.  

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm ownership or 
operating loan. 

 

Beginning Farmer Loans 
FSA assists beginning farmers to finance agricultural enterprises. Under these designated farm loan 
programs, FSA can provide financing to eligible applicants through either direct or guaranteed 
loans. FSA defines a beginning farmer as a person who: 

• Has operated a farm for not more than 10 years 
• Will materially and substantially participate in the operation of the farm 
• Agrees to participate in a loan assessment, borrower training and financial management 

program sponsored by FSA 
• Does not own a farm in excess of 30 percent of the county’s average size farm. 

Additional program information, loan applications, and other materials are available at your local 
USDA Service Center.  You may also visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Loans for Targeted Underserved Producers 
FSA has a number of loan programs available to assist applicants to begin or continue in agriculture 
production. Loans are available for operating type loans and/or to purchase or improve farms or 
ranches.   

While all qualified producers are eligible to apply for these loan programs, FSA has provided priority 
funding for members of targeted underserved applicants.   

A targeted underserved applicant is one of a group whose members have been subjected to racial, 
ethnic or gender prejudice because of his or her identity as members of the group without regard to 
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his or her individual qualities.   

For purposes of this program, targeted underserved groups are women, African Americans, 
American Indians, Alaskan Natives, Hispanics, Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders. 

FSA loans are only available to applicants who meet all the eligibility requirements and are unable 
to obtain the needed credit elsewhere. 

 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider and employer. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence 
Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 
877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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